

ONE VOICE WALES
Minutes of the Larger Council’s Meeting held remotely on Wednesday 20 October 2021 at 10.30am
PRESENT

Councillor M. Cuddy - Penarth Town Council (Chair)

Councillor T. Konieczny – Abergavenny Town Council

S. Rosser – Abergavenny Town Council - Town Clerk

G. Raw-Rees – Aberystwyth Town Council – Town Clerk

Councillor J. Hale - Blaenhonddan Community Council

Councillor K. Lloyd – Carmarthen Town Council

W. Thomas - Coedffranc Town Council – Town Clerk

Councillor M. Williams – Coity Higher and St Brides Minor Community Councils

Councillor S. Ashley - Cwmbran Community Council

D. Collins - Cwmbran Community Council – Clerk

Councillor T. Parry – Gelligaer Community Council

Councillor M. Harriman - Gresford Community Council

Councillor S. Meredudd - Llandrindod Wells Town Council

D. Davies - Llanedi CC – Clerk

S. Griffith – Llandybie Community Council

Councillor B. Grew - Mold Town Council

I. Jones - Mold Town Council – Town Clerk

Councillor M. Theodoulou - Pembrey and Burry Port Town Council 

A. John - Pontarddulais Town Council – Town Clerk

Councillor J. Harris - Pontarddulais Town Council

T. Graham – Pontypridd Town Council - Chief Executive

Councillor K. Plow - Magor and Undy Community Council

Councillor G. Morvan - Nantyglo and Blaina Town Council

Councillor R. Williams - Newtown and Llanllwchaiarn Town Council

E. Humphreys Newtown and Llanllwchaiarn Town Council – Town Clerk

Councillor G. Manning – Pembroke Dock Town Council

Councillor S. Thomas – Pentyrch Community Council

Councillor Marjorie Thomson - Vice Chair OVW

Councillor J. Killick - Pontypool Community Council

Z. Pritchard
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

M. Sims – Barry Town Council

K. Warren – Blaenavon Town Council – Chief Officer
K. Jones – Blaenavon Town Council – Assistant Chief Officer
S. W. Evans – Caernarfon Town Council – Town Clerk

Councillor J. Higginson – Caldicot Town Council

A. Harries – Carmarthen Town Council – Town Clerk

R. Gwinnell – Pontypool Community Council – Acting Clerk

Councillor P. Pavia - Chepstow Town Council

C. Mortimer – Gelligaer Community Council - Clerk

Councillor J. Stokes – Fishguard and Goodwick Town Council

Councillor A. Buckfield – Haverfordwest Town Council

N. Havard – Llwchwr Town Council – Clerk

Councillor C. Townsend-Jones – Mumbles Community Council

Councillor N. Holley – Pontyclun Community Council

R. Tucker – Pontypool Community Council – Clerk

D. Thomas – Towyn and Kinmel Bay Town Council – Town Clerk

1. WELCOME.

The Chair welcomed all members to the meeting.
2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST.
There were none declared.

3. ELECTION OF VICE-CHAIR.
There had been no nominations for the vacancy received by the deadline. Attendees were asked for nominations, but none were submitted.
RESOLVED that: A Vice-Chair be not appointed and an Acting Chair appointment be made in the event that the Chair was not present at a meeting.
4. DEVELOPMENT OF ECO-LITERACY KNOWLEDGE.
The Chair welcomed Rhodri Thomas of Cynnal Cymru to the meeting to make a presentation on this subject. In his presentation, Rhodri outlined the following:

· The training available on this subject served to create an awareness of carbon costs which was intended to create an awareness of everyday activities which contributed to the issues affecting climate change as well as encouraging the ability and motivation to reduce emissions on an individual, community and organisational basis

· In total the training available constituted a day’s worth of learning that could be broken up into segments and formed part of the national carbon literacy project

· He explained the basis upon which the training had been developed noting that the day’s training was certified by the Carbon Literacy Project
· A significant number of people had already attended the training and with this newfound knowledge individuals are able to demonstrate 5-15% carbon savings
· About 700 people had so far been trained in Wales and many County Councils had signed up with a view to training of Councillors including Cabinet members

· The ‘Nature Wise’ course was designed to demonstrate human activity linked with eco-system disruption and what was needed to enhance nature recovery. The course was supported by the Welsh Government and the Coop Foundation. The course delivered by Cynnal Cymru was free for volunteers and Cynnal Cymru was keen to identify partners who could assist with the delivery of the training

· 27 Housing Associations had signed up to receive the training on a bespoke basis

· Cynnal Cymru was able to design a bespoke course for OVW to roll out using their group of Training Associates. The costs of the design would need to be met by OVW
In the discussion that followed, a number of points were raised:
· Abergavenny TC supported local volunteers to manage the town’s green spaces and it was considered that they would benefit from receiving the training
· One Council had already received training from the Centre for Alternative Technology. Rhodri indicated that they were viewed as a training partner but although not having worked with them he was aware that they were delivering the certified course

· It was considered that OVW had a role to play in arranging for Training Associates to be trained to deliver the certified course on a fee-paying basis to member councils
· The possibility of including such training as mandatory in the standing orders of councils should be considered

· There was a need to be aware of other developments such as places for nature, the link with the Section 6 biodiversity duty and the Welsh Government’s green infrastructure project. The Chief Executive advised the Committee that he was currently involved in planning with Gareth Clubb, Bridgend CBC  for a webinar in November about decarbonisation
· It was agreed that the Chief Executive, Paul Egan and Rhodri Thomas to meet to discuss partnering with Cynnal Cymru with a view to developing a training programme for councils and to consider related funding streams and their relevance in this context
· The possibility of designating the training as mandatory for councillors and clerks to be pursued through the National Training Advisory Group

· It was noted that there were certification costs associated with the delivery of the training

· Costs of the training should be capable of being reduced if a consortia type approach was adopted in relation to the roll out of the training

· It was suggested that an officer in OVW should be designated as the lead for the sector

· Some concern was highlighted about the approach of councillors towards being trained. Although the LGE (Wales) Act 2021 required councils to prepare training plans there was no requirement for any training becoming mandatory

· It was considered that OVW should show leadership and offer up webinar training on this subject area.

The Chair thanked Rhodri for his excellent presentation.

5. PROVISION OF TRAINING ON CYBER SECURITY FOR COUNCILLORS AND CLERKS.
The Chair welcomed James Roberts from the Welsh Government’s Cyber Resilience Unit to the meeting. In his presentation a range of points were made as follows:

· Cyber security relates to the protection of computer systems from unauthorised access, theft and fraud online

· It was a requirement of GDPR and the Data Protection Act 2018 to protect personal data from unauthorised access e.g., access to passwords, bank accounts and other personal information.

· There was a danger of compromising passwords when engaging with social media

· The training that will be available free of charge to councillors and clerks is called CN4C Cyber Ninjas

· It is a fourteen-module e-learning course that can be used in bite sized chunks and was available in English and Welsh – it had been well received in parish councils in England

· The content of the training was explained and the slides to be provided to Paul Egan for circulation to members would provide a web-link to the training content

· The Welsh Government had secured a 24-month contract with the suppliers of the training materials with an option to renew and he was looking for Councillors and Clerks to sample the training and act as champions in relation to its roll out to all councils from May 2022 onwards

· It was noted that some councillors were concerned about trusting IT to access processes which attracted high security risks

· It was pointed out that the current cyber threat in the UK was very high

· James was looking for a few pilot councils in the first instance to sign up to pilot the training

In the brief discussion that followed, a concern was voiced about the technology gap between principal councils and the local council sector with little support being offered to the sector from the IT departments. There was also considered to be a need for equipment used by community and town councillors to be upgraded and the need for financial support for this to be achieved.

RESOLVED that: The Chief Executive to liaise with James with a view to establishing a list of councils to be involved in the piloting stage.
6. MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 28 APRIL 2021.
RESOLVED that: Subject to the following amendment, the minutes be approved as a correct record.

Page 6, Minute 8 – Remove reference to the Police in the report from Newtown and Llanllwchaiarn TC.
7. MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES.

Minute 7 – The Chief Executive reported that he had invited the Minister to the recent Innovative Practice Conference which she had initially accepted but later withdrew due to other urgent business. 
RESOLVED that: The Chief Executive would invite the Minister or Deputy Minister to another future event.

8. SHARING OF BEST PRACTICE.

Councils were invited to describe any examples of best practice within their community or town.

Cwmbran CC – The Clerk reported that the Council had recently secured the Blue Tick award for its Twitter account. This was a quality mark awarded based on the Council achieving pre-set conditions. He pointed out that it was quite a lengthy process to gain the award.
Aberystwyth TC – The Council had been awarded a grant of £215k for a place for nature scheme which focussed on enhancing the biodiversity of the town. It had also received some smaller grants for allotments and a playground improvement scheme. The Council had also purchased a property to convert into a town hall and offices and which would also provide a base for a community centre.
Llandrindod Wells TC – The Council had obtained a grant for a new community hub which provided a base for school uniform exchanges and exchange of gardening equipment. The Council had also developed a sensory garden supported by grant funding. Consideration was now being given to identifying grant sources for a skate park.
Pontypool CC – The Council had entered a partnership with the County Borough Council in relation to a project that was focussed on youth work. Councillor Killick indicated that he would be happy to make a presentation at a future meeting or a linked event on the project. It was noted that there was little youth provision outside school settings in Torfaen but Cwmbran CC had put some funding into developing youth provision within its town. Both Councils were invited to provide an article on developments in youth provision to be published in the OVW’s e-bulletin.
In relation to processes concerning community asset transfers Councils were advised to contact the Chief Executive if they were experiencing any issues which he might be able to advise upon or report them to the Board of Ystadau Cymru of which he was a member. He pointed out that it was often possible for County Councils to transfer land and buildings to community and town councils at less than market value (even if a restrictive covenant was imposed) provided that such a transfer was deemed to enhance the well-being of a community or town. It appeared that in the case of Ceredigion CC that the old Town Hall could have been transferred on this basis but that the County Council was focussing on obtaining the full market value for a building in which they wished to dispose of.

9. WELSH GOVERNMENT’S TOWN CENTRE ACTION GROUP – UPDATE.
The Chief Executive provided the Committee with an update on the current position with the first meeting of the Action Group having been held in late September 2021. The Chair of the Group was Lee Waters (Deputy Minister) who appeared to have a very radical agenda in mind. Although he was keen to see all key players working in collaboration on this agenda he initially appeared to not fully appreciate the role that community and town councils could play. The Deputy Minister was supportive of the bottom-up approach to community planning and he was looking to secure funding support throughout Wales. Three sub-groups were formed and OVW would be represented on the community planning sub-group.
He referred to the recent Audit Wales webinar on town regeneration which was very illuminating.

In the discussion that followed several points were made:

· It was noted that at the recent Gwent Valleys Area Committee it appeared that there might well be a move towards the creation of regional PSBs. One member considered that this might have the detrimental effect of losing the importance of the local voice.

· There was generally a lack of discussion about revenue costs of regeneration with an over-focus on capital investment

· There was a need to focus on citizen engagement in community and town councils

· The issue of business rates relief on community buildings other than public toilets needed to be reviewed and it was suggested that OVW enter into dialogue with the Welsh Government in this regard
· There was also the issue of a share of business rates coming to the local council sector

· There was concern expressed about the extent of empty shops in town centres and the period of time in which they had remained empty. It was suggested that this was due to the high cost of business rates. It was suggested that a modification of the business rates formula was needed to discourage the continuing problem of large empty shop units blighting town centres. It would help if part of the business rates payable by businesses was allocated to community and town councils to be used to support local action to focus on town centre regeneration

· It should not be forgotten that councils based in rural areas would gain no benefit from a re-apportionment of business rates as there were few if any businesses in their areas

· It was noted that this was a major subject area with a wide range of issues to consider and it might be sensible to consider canvassing the views of all councils on the matters considered at today’s meeting.

10. WORKING WITH PRINCIPAL COUNCILS.
A discussion took place in relation to the working arrangements between principal councils and community and town councils. The following key points were raised:

· It was considered that local county councillors should work closely with community and town councils and give support to local issues
· In relation to community asset transfers, County Councils should provide more close consultation with a focus on furthering community benefit rather than raising finance

· It was suggested that the quality or relationships depended more on personality factors rather than process and some departments were more supportive than others

· In some PSBs the sector was represented but there was no uniformity throughout Wales

· Processes could be restrictive rather than helpful and some County Councils failed to recognise resource limitations on the part of community and town councils

· WG intervention was needed to try to iron out difficulties being experienced

· COVID had created a division between both sectors

· Some County Councils owned buildings which they had not properly maintained requiring increased community investment to bring them back into productive use

· It was suggested that community and town councils were often viewed as ‘cash cows’ 

The Chief Executive explained that in the Ystadau Cymru’s business plan there was no reference to support and guidance being provided to the sector. It was clear to him from the discussion that there was a common issue about support for the sector having regard to the lack of specialist resources available to most local councils.

Although OVW did not attend the political party conferences, the Chief Executive would continue to look to have briefings in the Senedd and continue to lobby on the issues highlighted above.
11. LOCAL GOVERNMENT AND ELECTIONS (WALES) ACT 2021
The Chief Executive gave a brief summary of the new provisions in the Act and in particular the key concern of the sector relating to multi-location meetings (Section 47). He explained that the WG was currently writing the statutory guidance in relation to GPOC, Annual Reports, Training Plans and public participation requirements. He explained that he and the Chair of OVW had taken up the issue of multi-location meetings with the Minister and civil servants and it was clear that there was no appetite for any change in this element of the legislation. Although there was a hint that some funding might be available for smaller councils to meet the requirements of Section 47 there was no guarantee given. One Voice Wales would be hosting a Digital Services Officer post funded by the WG in the near future and one of the first priorities of the postholder would be provide supporting guidance to councils on how they could best provide for multi-location meetings.

12. SELF ASSESSMENT TOOLKIT – PILOTING OF PROTOTYPE.
Paul Egan referred members to the recent invitation for councils to volunteer to take part in the pilot stage. The closing date for expressions of interest was 31 October 2021.
13. TRAINING AND CONSULTANCY UPDATE.

Paul Egan informed the Group that the training webinar programme was being reasonably well supported. He advised members that the Welsh Government were funding 2 free places on each of the following core webinar modules: -

Council as an Employer 

Understanding the Law

Basic Finance

Understanding Finance

He encouraged councils to take up these free places. He also reminded members that the bursary scheme had also been enhanced in the current financial year enabling councils with an annual budgeted spend of less than £100k to receive funding of 50% of the cost of courses up to a maximum of £100.
It was reported that a training needs survey would be circulated in the near future and Councils were encouraged to respond.
On the consultancy front, OVW continued to undertake projects relating to HR investigations, provision of employment policies, health and safety as well as business planning and community engagement.

14. POLICY MATTERS.

The Chief Executive updated the Committee on current open consultations which were:
a) IRPW consultation on draft annual report for 2022/23.
b) Welsh Government’s Second Homes consultation.
c) Local Authority Publicity consultation.

He advised the Committee that OVW had responded on behalf of the sector to the following WG consultations:

· Health and Social Care

· Corporate Joint Committees

· Clerk’s qualifications – GPOC

· Review of Ethical Framework

15. COMMUNICATIONS.
The Chief Executive reported that a webinar on decarbonisation was planned for November.

It was suggested that guidance was needed for councils in relation to current concerns about the publication of councillor contact details on websites. 

It was reported that a diversity in democracy plan was being finalised by the WG in conjunction with WLGA and OVW and the issue of security for councillors would be included.
16. FINANCIAL MATTERS.

Paul Egan informed the Committee that councils should by now have published the notice supplied by Audit Wales in relation the delay in the external audit process of accounts. Also, that councils should have also published the annual return marked as unaudited.
17. GUEST SPEAKERS FOR FUTURE MEETINGS.

Lee Waters – Deputy Minister
18. MATTERS FOR REFERRAL TO THE NEC.

The following matters to be referred to the NEC: -
a) National Awards

b) Climate change emergency policy issues and associated training
19. CORRESPONDENCE.

No matters were raised.

20. FUTURE MEETING DATES.

The Office Manager would circulate the dates for next year’s Committee meetings.
Signed……………………………

……………………., 2022
           Chair
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